EARLEY TOWN COUNCIL o

Council Offices

Town Clerk Radstock Lane
JO FRIEND BA({Hons)} PSLCC Earley, Reading
RG6 5UL

Tel: (0118) 986 8995
27 February 2024

Dear Councillor

A meeting of the Amenities & Leisure Committee will be held in the Council Chamber at the Council
Offices, Radstock Lane, Earley on Wednesday 6™ March 2024 commencing at 7 pm.

Yours faithfully
Jo Friend

TOWN CLERK

To: Members of the Amenities & Leisure Committee

Councillors: N Brock (Chair), R Ahlawat, A Bassett, A Bradley, R Browne, R Cook, A Long, T Maher,
S Matthews and B Owen

AGENDA

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

To receive any apologies for absence.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive any declarations of interest from Members.

3. PUBLIC FORUM

To receive any questions from members of the public attending the meeting. The Public Forum
shall not exceed 15 minutes. If there are no questions, the meeting shall commence forthwith.

4. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

To consider the Minutes of the Amenities & Leisure Committee meeting held on 17" January 2024
and, if appropriate, to agree that they represent a true and correct record and RESOLVE they be

signed.

S. MAIDEN ERLEGH LAKE AND NATURE RESERVE

5.1 Canada Geese
A maximum of 20 minutes will be allocated to this agenda item.

To consider the comments received from MERA relating to the Canada Geese at Maiden Erlegh
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Lake and Nature Reserve. Members to discuss and to formulate a policy, or Council position, to be
approved by Full Council at its meeting on 27 March 2024,
Appendix A

Supervising Engineer - Lake

To note that, in accordance with legislation, a new Supervising Engineer has been appointed for
the reservoir at Maiden Erlegh Lake.

In addition to the regular annual inspection of the lake, the Supervising Engineer will be carrying
out a Section 10 Inspection (Reservoirs Act 1975) before mid- July 2024. This is an enhanced
inspection that must be conducted every ten years. The cost of the Section 10 Inspection does not
feature in the 2024/25 budget and therefore Full Council will be asked to approve expenditure of
£3,995 in this regard.

SOL JOEL PARK

To note that the CCTV system at Sol Joel Park and Pavilion is being upgraded. As part of the
project the storage and monitoring of CCTV footage will be moved to the Council offices.

COMMUNITY CENTRES

Maiden Place Community Centre

The floors of the main hall and the function room at MPCC are being refurbished during the Easter
holidays (the floors at Radstock Lane Community Centre were refurbished in late 2023).
Insufficient funds remain in the MPCC Maintenance budget 2023/24 to cover the whole cost
(£4,335) and therefore Members of the Amenities & Leisure Committee are asked to approve a
virement of £1,835 from the Radstock Lane Community Centre Maintenance budget 2023/24 to
the MPCC Maintenance budget 2023/24.

Members to RESOLVE appropriately.

Elizabeth Room, Radstock Lane Community Centre

Members to receive a verbal update on bookings at the Elizabeth Room.

OPERATIONS MANAGER — REPORT

To receive a verbal update from the Operations Manager.
EVENTS

Bric-a-brac ‘Sale’

To note that two bric-a-brac ‘sales’ were held at the Council Offices during half term, these were
promoted on social media. Both events were very successful and lots of stock was rehomed.

Bird Box Decorating

To note that another Bird Box Decorating event was held on 13" February at Radstock Lane
Community Centre. The event was fully booked , attendees included a range of young families and
older residents. The feedback received has been extremely positive.

Following publicity of the event on the Town Council’s social media page, we have been contacted
by the organisers of a repair café who wish to explore ways in which we can work together.
Councillors will be updated once further information becomes available.
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Joint Event — Town Mayor and Link Visiting

To note that the Earley Town Mayor will be hosting a joint ‘ Afternoon Tea’ with her chosen charity,
Link Visiting. This event will be an opportunity for some of Link Visiting’s service users and
supporters to socialise and will also act as a fundraiser to support LV in providing future activities.
The High Sheriff of Berkshire will be attending and ETC will provide a couple of officers to assist
LV with the running of the Tea on the day. Both organisations will be promoting the event and the
press will be invited. The Afternoon Tea will take place on Friday 19" April at Maiden Place
Community Centre.

BERKSHIRE’S LOCAL NATURE RECOVERY STRATEGY

Farmer/Landowners Event — Reading University

The Town Clerk will be attending this event on 6™ March 2024. Following discussions with Bob
Collis and the BLNRS team, the Town Clerk has asked all Wokingham clerks whose councils own
or manage land to send a representative to this meeting.

Wokingham Community BLNRS Workshop

A Wokingham community workshop will be co-hosted by the BLNRS team and Bob Collis at
Maiden Place Community Centre on 20" April 2024. Attendees will be asked to identify their
priorities for nature recovery. All parish and town councils in the borough have been asked to
nominate one member of their community to attend. The team wish to hear from new voices and
so ideally this person would be someone from a harder to reach group within the parish. Councillors
to discuss and recommend a suitable attendee that the officers will then approach and invite to the

event.

CORONATION TREE AND PLAQUE

To note that the Town Council’s Coronation Tree, an oak, has been planted at Paddick Drive, it
follows the line of the veteran oaks at the site. The Town Mayor unveiled the commemorative
plaque on 20" February 2023. Appendix B

CEMETERY EXTENSION

To receive any available updates.

PUBLICATIONS

To note that the following items have been received and are available for viewing from the Council
Offices:

Friendship Alliance E-newsletter 7" February & 21% February 2024

MERA Minutes of Executive Committee meeting — 8"
February 2024

Involve Community Services E-newsletter 9" February & 17" February 2024

PRESS RELEASES, WEBSITE & SOCIAL MEDIA

To determine whether any of the foregoing items shall form the subject of a special press release.
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Amenities & Leisure Committee Meeting — 6" March 2024

Agenda Item 5.1 — CANADA GEESE - MELNR

Background

1.

in July 2023 the Secretary of MERA wrote to ETC's Senior Park Ranger stating that they had received “a
number of complaints about the Canada Geese......They tour Lakeside, Allendale Road, Andrews Road and
even the roads on the opposite side of Silverdale Road. Our latest complaint emanated from Lancaster
Gardens.” He stated that whilst many people enjoy watching the geese and their babies, some people were
annoyed by the mess they leave behind them on pavements and in front gardens. The Secretary went on to
ask if the Town Council would consider “destroying” some of the eggs “to limit the number of hatchlings in
any one year”, adding that he believed ETC had done this in the past.

ETC’s Senior Park Ranger’s response to MERA stated that, in the past, Council had decided that dipping the
eggs of these wild birds was not acceptable on a Nature Reserve and he would be surprised if they reinstated
the practice. He added that “most of the residents seem to delight in the birds. The only solution | can think
of is for those residents that are concerned, that they erect some temporary fencing around their lawn

during the breeding season.”

The Town Clerk also responded concurring with the Senior Park Ranger’s view and suggested there were
simple measures residents could take to deter these wild birds from visiting their front gardens. She added
that many people enjoy seeing the geese, especially when they are raising their families, and feel the
presence of such creatures enriches residents’ lives. The Secretary was informed that about 20 years ago the
town council did take measures to reduce the number of eggs that hatched but that is not something we
would do today. Earley Town Council works to increase biodiversity, support the natural world and reduce
our impact on the climate, as well as taking measures to encourage residents to support the natural world.

The Town Clerk is not aware of any complaints made to ETC about the Canada Geese and their natural
behaviours, in fact we have only received positive comments from residents. MERA was asked exactly how
many complaints it was referring to but that information has not been provided.

In January 2024, ETC received a response from the Secretary of MERA. He stated that they “understand that
the geese are protected wild birds and that the council is choosing not to apply for a licence from Natural
England to reduce the number of hatchlings.” He added that MERA could “advise residents on measures to
protect their front gardens from the geese, but we are very concerned about the health risks to children,
who play outside on the pavements in Lakeside and on the other quieter roads in the area. Would the council
be prepared to agree to clean up the paths at least once a week during the late spring and summer months
to ensure that the trail of droppings is cleaned up on a regular basis?”

Action taken

In order to assist town councillors make an informed decision on what, if any, actions it should take to address
MERA’s concerns, the Town Clerk arranged for a local resident, who for several years has been studying the Canada
Geese visiting Earley, to present an informative session to councillors and officers. This was held on 20" February,

eight town councillors attended along with three officers.

The presentation was fact based and was extremely interesting and informative. It gave details on a year in the life of
Canada Geese visiting Earley, typical behaviours, food preferences and information on factors that impact breeding
figures. Points that are especially relevant to Maiden Erlegh Lake and Nature Reserve include:
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Our lake is one of a group of local lakes that the geese travel between during their time in the area.

The majority of Canada Geese are day visitors and do not leave the lake/nature reserve until they fly to their
‘home’ elsewhere at the end of each day.

A small number of the geese present in the wider area make their nests and raise their families at MELNR.
These are the geese that may leave the Nature Reserve during the day, on foot because the goslings are
unable to fly. In recent years there have been between 8 and 10 families breeding at the reserve.

Canada Geese operate a creche system so an adult pair may, for a period of time, have more than their own
goslings under their care. The biggest creche seen here comprised of 2 adults and 27 goslings photographed
swimming on our lake.

There are several factors which may lead a family to leave the nature reserve during the day including the
search for food for the youngsters and the behaviour of predators on the lake.

The behaviour of resident swans at MELNR has a major impact on goose behaviour, especially when the
swans have young of their own. Until a couple of years ago MELNR's resident swan was a lone male who had
lost his mate. Even though he had no young, his natural instinct was to attack goslings, killing them or
drowning them. This reduced the number of goslings that survived. In 2023 that swan was replaced by a new
pair of swans who had decided to make MELNR their home (the lake supports only one swan pair at a time,
each pair will remain for approximately 5 years). The new swans had a different approach to protecting their
interests, they attack the adult geese, chasing them from the lake and surrounding area. This meant that in
2023 more goslings survived but more of them spent time during the day further away from the lake, away
from the aggressive swans.

The geese and goslings eat short, fresh grass and will walk to local streets to find it (between about mid-May
and July). They will not eat grass that has grown beyond about an inch in height. Geese will also not go over
barriers of about 8 inches in height, hence their preference for open plan front gardens and grass verges.
Availability of such grass is affected by the weather as well as by the actions of local residents. The
introduction of hard landscaping at the front of properties results in less grass being available and the geese
having to travel further to find food. Vehicles parked on grass verges also damage grass growth.

Residents can deter geese from going on to their front gardens by leaving their grass to grow slightly longer
or by erecting a low, deterrent ‘fence’ during the period the goslings are foraging for food.

A Policy for Earley Town Council

At the information session on 20" February, it was agreed that it would be useful for ETC to have a policy on these
wild birds in order that should any residents complain about their behaviour outside of the Nature Reserve officers
can provide a timely response. The members of the Amenities & Leisure Committee are asked to help draft such a
policy, to be presented to Full Council for adoption later in March. Attendees at the session were asked to put
forward suggestions for points to be considered as part of this policy, a range of those suggestions are included here:

All birds at Maiden Erlegh Lake & Nature Reserve are wild birds and as such are protected in law.
Recognition that MELNR is a registered nature reserve and wild birds are an important part of a healthy
nature reserve. The number of geese that choose to use the Nature Reserve should be celebrated as a
success not seen as a problem.

Residents who wish to submit complaints about the inhabitants of the Nature Reserve or anything connected
to the Nature Reserve should be directed to contact the Town Council directly rather than go through a third
party, for example a residents’ association. This would enable the Town Council to compile verifiable data
about any impacts on residents and would assist us in future management plans.

Expert advice should be sought on how ETC manages MELNR in relation to the provision of suitable nesting
sites; ways to encourage a variety of wild birds to use MELNR; ways in which ETC can maximise the amount
of on-site ‘food’ available to wild birds.

Take action to reduce the number of suitable nesting sites available to Canada Geese at MELNR.
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Consider ways in which wildlife can be encouraged to stay within the Nature Reserve rather than venture
beyond it.

Work towards encouraging ‘less aggressive’ birds rather than Canada Geese.

Provide education to residents, informing them of measures they can take to deter the geese from their own
front garden should they not want them visiting there.

Ban parking on grass verges and encourage verge restoration to provide geese with accessible roadside
grazing that isn’t on private property.

Road sign warnings about potential ‘geese crossing’ during the few months the goslings may be out and

about.

To protect the geese, request 20mph zones in roads that they use.

Introduce a byelaw to give protection to geese in local roads.

=B =

To note

Some of the above comments may contradict each other, this illustrates the range of approaches suggested.

There are many factors affecting which wild birds and how many of each species visit the lake in any given year. Many
of these factors are outside of ETC’s control, for example, impact of bird flu on particular populations, weather
impacts, changes in wider population numbers.

It is not always possible to take actions which will affect only one species of wild birds. Reducing the number of
nesting sites suitable for Canada Geese will also reduce the number of sites available for other species who look for

the same qualities in a nesting site.

MELNR has been managed successfully as a nature reserve by ETC officers for over 20 years. The focus has always
been on improving biodiversity and providing the best possible conditions for a multitude of varieties of trees, plants,
insects, invertebrates, birds, animals and so on. Between us, the officers have a huge wealth of experience and
knowledge and, for many years have worked in collaboration with others in the community who similarly possess
knowledge and experience. ETC officers are also experienced in seeking expert help and advice when specialist
knowledge is required.

Any policy on Canada Geese at MELNR should focus on this issue and is not to be seen as a rewriting of any nature
reserve management plan or scheme aiready in place.
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Amenities & Leisure Committee Meeting — 6" March 2024

Agenda Item 11 — CORONATION TREE & PLAQUE

Councillor Caroline Smith, Town Mayor, and the Coronation Tree

Plaque details

This tree has been planted by Farley Town Counci!
to commemorate

>oronation of King Charles I11




